Sabine County Hospital District

Board of Directors

Meeting Minutes – November 26, 2012

SABINE COUNTY HOSPITAL DISTRICT

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

MEETING MINUTES

November 26, 2012

The Sabine County Hospital District Board of Directors met for a Regular Meeting on November 26, 2012 at 5:30 PM in the Sabine County Hospital Board Room 167.

Present
Phil Yocom, President

Earl Willis, VP & Treasurer
Joe McNaughten, Secretary
Mark Pearson, Member at Large
Diane Powell, Office Manager
Others Present
Diana Taylor, Hospital Administrator
Penny Ferguson, Sabine County Reporter

Duane Keating, Hospital Board Attorney

Simon Harris, Rees Architecture

Judy Blazek, Preferred Management
Montez McNaughten, Sabine County Citizen

Absent
Dr. Lana Comeaux, Member
I. President Yocom called the meeting to order at 5.30 p.m.
II. Mr. Willis opened the meeting with prayer.
III. With no members of the public desiring to comment, Mr. Yocom continued the meeting. No action taken.
IV.  Mr. Yocom moved to accept all consent items. Mr. Willis seconded. Motion carried.
V. Mrs. Taylor reported October 2012 year to date statistics compared 2011 as follows: inpatient census days were up 16%, swing bed days increased by 82%, average length of stay was 3.2 days, emergency room visits were down 5%, outpatient visits decreased by 19%, and transfers declined by 5%.  

Mrs. Taylor reported that the Outpatient Visits were down due to the Radiology Department, she spoke with the Director of Radiology who said that the number of x-rays being order decreased around the time of the Sabine County Hospital Board Election, but have steadily increased since that time.
Mrs. Taylor reported that the swing bed goal of 500 should be met by the end of November with only 13 days to go to meet the goal for the year. 

The certification for the new Toledo Bend Family Medical clinic has been approved and received official notification on November 9, 2012 from the Centers for Medicaid and Medicare Services. The clinic will be able to bill for Medicare services retro back to August 20, 2012 pending official notification from Novitas (the new Medicare third party administrator).  Medicaid application for billing has been submitted for approval.
Dr. Andrew Gulbis will meet with the Texas State Board of Medical Examiners on Thursday November 29, 2012 in Austin for licensure approval.  
The 1115 Waiver Projects are still in process.  Sabine County Hospital received notification on November 20, 2012 that the hospital is eligible for DSRIP Pass 2 funding which will amount to nearly $6.5 million over a four-year period; there is a possibility of more funds becoming available depending on the number of hospitals participating in this program.  Projects will be submitted for HHSC approval relating to expansion of primary care services and establishing a Community Health Worker program.
Sabine County Hospital purchased Inventory Maintenance Computer Software called HIPPO FM that will enable the maintenance department to log all equipment in the hospital and both clinics for maintenance and utility services.  The Joint Commission requires the new software. The maintenance department will be able to generate equipment reports, preventative maintenance hot lists, and the hospital staff will be able to log in to request repairs with a tracking mechanism.
Hospital and clinic staff will be able to begin enrollment in a 401-K program that Preferred is now offering as an additional benefit for employees beginning December 3, 2012.  Mrs. Taylor and the HR Director will be attending a meeting regarding the enrollment in Abilene on November 29, 2012.
Sabine County Hospital is currently in the process of reviewing phone systems with vendors for purchase/lease, which will be installed throughout the hospital and clinics.  Mrs. Taylor stated the current phone system frequently drops calls, the voice mail systems does not work with time stamps and occasionally calls are not coming through.
The Sabine County Hospital Christmas Party will be held on December 14, 2012 from 4 to 6p.m. with the theme of “Christmas around the World”.  Snack stations, a video Glee contest, and a live band will be present.  Employees with 5 years or more of service will be recognized and cash/awards given.  All SCH Board members and spouses are invited to attend.
Mr. Willis moved to accept the Hospital Administrator’s report. Mr. Pearson seconded the motion. Motion carried.

VI. Mr. Yocom made a motion for any Sabine County Hospital Board members who would like to attend the THA Annual Conference and Expo be able to do so.  Mr. Willis seconded. Motion carried.
VII. No Action Taken on the Acadian Ambulance Services Quarterly Report.
VIII. Simon Harris, Rees Architecture, stated the construction documents concerning the remodeling of the two patient rooms were submitted November 20, 2012.  The next step in this process is submitting documents and plans to the State Health Department to receive their approval for the construction to begin, this process could take up to 4 weeks.  Chance Construction has received all the documents pertaining to the remodel in order to move forward with the remodel as soon as the State Health Department submits their approval.  Diana Taylor, Hospital Administrator stated the hospital had received $50,000 in grants for this remodel, with Preferred paying the balance for the room remodel.  Simon Harris stated the estimated cost for each room is $60,000 to $65,000 but that does not include the cost of the nurse call system that is estimated to cost $50,000.   
IX. Mr. Yocom made a motion to move forward with the patient room remodeling.  Mr. Willis seconded. Motion carried.
X. No Action taken on the Letter to the Department of Justice concerning the additional polling locations.
XI. Mr. Yocom stated the board needed an independent individual to oversee the election process for the Sabine County Hospital Board. Mr. Yocom made a motion to nominate Diane Powell at a rate of $15 per hour.  Mr. Willis seconded. Motion Carried.

XII. Mr. Yocom made a motion for the Election Administrator to attend the Election Law Seminar, January 16-18, 2013 in Irving, TX.  Mr. McNaughten seconded. Motion Carried.  

XIII. No Executive Session was needed, as the judgment involving the Packard v. Sabine County Hospital District is public record.  Mr. Keating stated that Judge Mitchell has issued a “Take Nothing Judgment” in the Packard v. Sabine County Hospital District suit.  Mr. Keating stated that Judge Mitchell could not find evidence that the rural health designation was rejected which was part of Dr. Packard’s contract therefore finding in favor of the Sabine County Hospital District.  Mr. Keating said there is an appeals process and that Mr. Seale, Dr. Packard’s attorney, has up to 30 days to appeal the ruling, the last date for appeal would be December 19, 2012. 
XIV. Board Member Comments:

Mr. Willis: Mr. Willis expressed he is still waiting to receive the Acadian Ambulance Service contract.
Mr. Pearson: No Comment.
Mr. McNaughten: Mr. McNaughten stated he is impressed in the way; Preferred Management is managing and improving the hospital.

Mr. Yocom: No Comment.

XV. Meeting adjourned at 6:01 p.m.

______________________________                        ______________________________

Phil Yocom, President



Joe McNaughten, Secretary
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